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Minutes of the PBC Governance Sub-Committee

4th March 2008
The Boardroom, Charter House, Parkway, WGC
Present:
Mark Andrews, GP LMC Representative

Diane Bailey, NED (Chair)


Jean Cobb, Assistant Director Commissioning & Performance

Peter Graves, LMC Representative


Bryan Jones, Patient Representative, West Herts

Mark Jones, PBC Lead DacCom

Moira McGrath, Assistant Director, Locality Commissioning

Suzanne Novak, Assistant Director, Locality Commissioning


Andrew Parker, Director of Primary Care & Service Re-design

Alan Pond, Director of Finance


Nicky Poulain, Assistant Director, Locality Commissioning

Richard Walker, GP PEC Representative, GP Dacorum
In Attendance:
Peter Bodden, WatCom

Brian Eastwood, Parkfield Surgery

Jenny Greenshields, PCT Finance

Nicholas Small, GP Hertsmere

Judith Watt, HPFT


Davinia West, PBC Support, E&N

	
	
	Action

	1.
	Introductions and Apologies

Diane Bailey introduced herself to the committee and stated that she was sitting in for Mark as the chair in his absence.  Introductions were also made by those present for the benefit of the chair.

Apologies were received from the following: Mark Gainsborough, Tad Woroniecki, Tony Kostick, Martin Hoffman, Pauline Pearce, Heather Moulder, Jeremy Cox and Roger Sage.

	

	2.
	Minutes of the last meeting

The minutes of the last meeting were checked for accuracy and agreed.

	

	3.
	Matters Arising

Business Case for Colposcopy (West Herts)
Mark A asked the committee if they were happy with the Clinical Governance arrangements around this business case.  Andrew stated that the service would not commence until the accreditation process was completed.  Andrew confirmed that he has written to the PBC Group involved to confirm this.
Andrew made the committee aware of a new HR issue that subsequently arose after the Direct Access Physio Business Case was approved in January.  Although this issue is not directly linked with this case, he confirmed that the application of TUPE of staff, from one service provider to the other, may apply if one was to be more predominantly used than the other.  This would only be the case if more than one provider was offered a contract under the any willing provider model.

 
	

	4.
	Business Cases for agreement
Dacorum Counselling
Mark Jones explained the specifics of the Counselling paper in Dr Mary McMinn’s absence.  Mark J explained that GPs have been responsible for funding individual self employed counsellors to provide this service and practices have been responsible for their own counselling budget.  GPs like this approach, however they recognise the need to provide a more standardised approach across Dacorum to ensure equal opportunity to surgeries and their patients to access the counselling service.  It is proposed that a LES is created which will provide the opportunity for practices who wish to continue providing a Primary Care Counselling Service for their patients.  The LES will be an agreement between the surgeries and DacCom PbC Ltd.
Mark J went on to explain that there has been an increase in demand in counselling services in Dacorum over the last few years and so to increase the service and to achieve the right results, the LES includes a 10% increase in the overall counselling budget (approved by the DacCom PBC Ltd).

Diane summarised this paper stating that the service will be more equitable and of better value.  Bryan Jones confirmed on behalf of the patients in West Herts that this service is valued and they hope it will move forward a.s.a.p
Mark A suggested the auditing of the service by the individual practices signed up to the LES.  Jean confirmed that this will be picked up in the performance monitoring process detailing the information required etc. 
The paper was approved.

Please see business case for full details. 
Enhanced Mental Health Service – Hertsmere
Judith Watts presented the business case on behalf of Hertsmere and the Redhouse Group.  Judith explained that Hertsmere have met with the Joint Commissioning Team and representatives from Hertfordshire Partnership NHS Foundation Trust and discussed proposals for the future development of an Enhanced Primary Mental Health Service (EPMHS) to improve services to adults with functional mental health problems The Hertsmere EPMH Service will be developed to meet the needs of the local area in line with the core service specification as agreed between the Joint Commissioning Team and HPFT as part of their formal Contract.  

There will be a single Enhanced Primary Mental Health Service which will provide a one stop shop for patients experiencing common mental health problems. Judith confirmed that counselling services are currently under review and will be subject to a revised specification, with existing and/or new providers in place from 1st April 2008.

Judith stated that Hertsmere wish to use a small amount of growth monies to enhance the service.  This money will be used to pump prime the service to help develop it along side the current counselling service.
Judith went on to explain that they hope to roll this process out to East & North Herts.

Peter G highlighted that there has been no money for counselling crisis intervention and that this was not mentioned in the plan.  Judith confirmed that early intervention will hopefully help prevent his.  Peter G went on to ask who is responsible for employing the staff and Judith confirmed that the mental health workers will be directly employed or seconded.

Bryan J stated that patients in Hertsmere look forward to the commencement of this service.

The Business Case was approved.

Please see business case for full details. 

	

	5.
	Use of Savings

Parkfield Medical Centre

Nicolas Small made a declaration of interest as his practice would be one of the practices to benefit from this proposal.

There is much needed expansion of the premises to house current services provided at Parkfield and to help house the development of future services to support the shift of services from secondary care.  Parkfield wish to use their substantial savings as a resource for the benefit of the whole patch and therefore propose to use the balance of savings to help provide additional clinical space in the Bushey area (Schopwick Surgery).
Andrew explained the legacy issue of 2006/07 use of savings and that they are yet to be finalised at the PEC.  Andrew confirmed that future premises issues considered via a different process for next year and these will need to be picked up by the premises team.

The use of savings were approved

Please see plan for full details and the accompanying briefing note which set out the issues that had been discussed prior to submission to the Governance Committee.

	

	6.
	Meeting times to ensure availability of key committee members
Jean referred to the list of dates that were attached with the papers of today’s meeting and explained that there has been difficulty for some GP members being available to attend this committee on a Tuesday.  Dates were available for comment and it was felt that whichever date is chosen may not be convenient for all.  It was agreed that meetings would rotate between Tuesdays, Wednesdays and Thursday to ensure fair opportunity for members to attend on at least one of the proposed dates.
Jean to confirm new dates and send out with the minutes of the meeting.

Servicing of the committee

Jean confirmed that to date, Nicky Poulain and Davinia West had been servicing this committee but from here on in Jean would be taking over this role in her position as Assistant Director of Commissioning and Performance.  Jean stated that she is currently writing a paper to confirm the process for submitting business cases to the committee which will include the required timescales.  Please contact Jean in the first instance for anything relating to this committee. (jean.cobb@herts-pcts.nhs.uk  tel: 01707 390855 ext: 2015)
Mark J asked for an update on the introduction of financial values that PBC Groups could sign off.  Andrew confirmed that discussions are underway to develop these processes. 1st draft for the process is planned to go to the next PEC and Andrew stated that these need to blend in with the SFI’s.  Alan expressed concern that if the limit was set too low, most will go to this committee anyway.

Peter G stated that the LMC recommends a limit of £50k per practice, Nicky stated that internal discussions had taken place which considered £50,000 per 50,000 population or £1 per registered patient.

Many areas need to be considered if a service was to fold and it was asked who would be responsible for patients if this were to happen.
Andrew stated that it is important that the same level of work is involved in the work up of ALL business cases despite whether it comes to this committee or not!


	JC



	7.
	East & North Herts and West Herts Practice Based Commissioning Plans 2008/09
Andrew reiterated that the attached plans are in draft format and are not finalised, they are a flavour of what is being developed in each Group.  Andrew stated that it would be useful to track/monitor the development of these plans and to flag milestones in each Group.  It is important to ensure Groups are adhering to the levels they are signed up to.

Andrew confirmed that the plans are to be signed off at the PEC, and they want to develop and agree a process whereby plans are discussed and signed off individually.  Suzanne stated that West Herts Plans are not fully developed and they only include local priorities at the moment. East of England and National priorities have not been included yet.  Suzanne felt that it would be useful to have a template or format that each Group could adapt.  Both Suzanne and Nicky explained that most of the draft work ups of the plans were developed before Public Health were involved in the process and both feel that they require more support from them.
Alan explained that there is a lot of money available over the next 3 years and that PBC Groups should use it wisely.  Mark A stated that there is a large overlap of areas of interest in PBC Groups and it would be good for these Groups to work together to build on 1 plan.

Andrew felt that all of the plans were very good drafts and reiterated that we need to ensure that Groups adhere to the level they are signed up to.  Andrew confirmed that he is working with Mike and Tony a way of formalising the process and he will then set up how sign off is achieved.  This will be fed back through this committee.


	AP

	8.
	Update on Business Cases
Ultrasound (StahCom)
Jean explained the purpose of bringing this back to the Committee’s attention was to confirm that the unbundling of the cost and activity from the block contract.  Since October 2007, activity has been charged on a cost per case basis and therefore, activity and budget levels for 2008/09 will be confirmed at the end of this financial year.

Formal notification has been given to the acute Trust and expressions of interest have been sought from clinical providers to provide a direct access ultrasound service to the 13 practices in St Albans and Harpenden area.  The new service is being procured through the Any Willing Provider contracting route where there are no guarantees of activity or finance.  The bids are being evaluated and those successfully shortlisted will be invited for interview on 13th March 2008.
Podiatry (StahCom & Hertsmere)

Jean confirmed that the business case was supported by the committee but it was stated that it could not proceed without the comprehensive unbundling to ensure that the money could be moved with the activity.  The committee required confirmation of unbundling and cost effectiveness to be affirmed.

Current Position

The intention is not to commission a new Podiatry service but to invest in some extra podiatry time as part of the St Albans & Harpenden MSK CATS. This will be one session a month with the Podiatrist working alongside the MSK multidisciplinary team. Funding for this had been identified as part of the original cost of this CATS service and is within budget.
Jean explained that updates to committee in both of these cases were required to provide an audit trail.

Record of Business Cases (to date)

Andrew outlined the table showing the record of business cases and explained that the plan is to build on this and bring back to the committee each time.  Alan highlighted that this shows that business cases have been approved but of these which have actually commenced?  Andrew stated that it would be an idea to add a column on the table to reflect this.


	JC

	9.
	Any Other Business

Andrew stated that we are continually developing and refining processes in this committee and that comments from anyone on these are welcome.
Peter G expressed concern that he had received feedback from practices in West Herts that West Herts Hospital Trust is only accepting cancer referrals for Breast and Dermatology through the choose and book system and not by fax!  He confirmed that practices are having the faxes sent back!

Andrew stated that examples of these would be helpful and he would then liaise with Beverley Flowers, Director of Commissioning.

	AP

	10.
	Next Meeting

The next meeting will be held on Tuesday 29th April 2008 at 1.30pm in The Boardroom, Charter House, Parkway, Welwyn Garden City, Herts AL8 6JL
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